
Happy New Year to one and all. I had hoped to produce this Newsletter 

prior to Christmas but Iôm afraid that preparations for Santa's visit   

distracted me somewhat! However despite the delay I hope you enjoy 

the  amazing range of articles from all age groups from an amusing 

take on the Seine Bay cruise to a wonderful insight  from James and 

Ben  Coleman to cruising with mum and dad. My thanks to those who 

have given me articles I hope you enjoy reading it as much as Iôve    

Dear All,  

Happy New Year!  

I hope you managed to have some time away from work and other distractions to get 

aboard, lift out ,  sail, fiddle with, buy things for and/or contemplate a busy season for your 

CO32.  

The Committee has been very busy since the last Association sailing events in September. 
For the mindbogglingly -hardy, George Isted organised the traditional and very successful 

Cowes Christmas Rally. Cruising Representative Mike Sellers put on a very successful End of 

Season Rally, and my immediate Class Captain predecessor Richard Clark has been working 

very hard with Secretary Guy Darby to put together our presence at the London Boat Show.  

Weôre also looking to next season, and Mark Oliver has put together a great programme of 

racing, in what we hope will be a sizeable fleet. Amongst a herd of old timers, returnees and 

new racers, Ray Mitchell brings his new - to - the -fleet ñConspiracyò  out for the season and 
thereôll be a warm welcome back to ñLecas ñand ñHurrying Angelò  amongst others. 

Over 2014 the race fleet was delighted to be joined by increasing numbers of non - racing 

32ôs and their crews at our pontoon parties and (typically) Saturday evening dinners ï do 

please come along this year and join in the fun ï itôs great to see so many watching or   

joining in the racing, swapping hints and tips with fellow owners and enjoying the Contessa 

craic we all know and love.  

Our extremely popular cruising events, now organised by Cruising Rep Mike Sellers 

(ñLôAquarelleò) will continue apace and prove to be as well-attended and fun as they have 

been for the last few years. From Solent meet -ups to cross -Channel cruises in company, the 

Association organises fabulous cruising events, to and we look forward to seeing as many of 

you as can make it in 2015.  

Enough from me. My thanks as ever to Lynn Roberts for putting this excellent publication 
together, and to all of your hard -working Committee members for doing their jobs, and 

much more, so very well over the last season and in preparation for the next.  

Look forward to seeing you on the water!  

Mark Himsworth , Class Captain  

The Contessa 32 Class Association Newsletter is all 

about you and what you do in your Contessa so 

please contact me on: -  co32newsletter@gmail.com  
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Christmas Day Race 2013  

So whoôs idea was it then on ñHungry Tigerò to race on Christmas Day? A hotly      

contested question amongst the crew!!  For the second year running Portsmouth Sailing 

Club has organised a race on Christmas day morning. This event is unique in several ways: 

It is the only race to be held on Christmas Day in the UK and it is the only event where the 

start can be held in the entrance to Portsmouth harbour. The idea is a fun race with both 

dinghies and yachts all racing against each other. Racing against an Optimist in a Contessa 

is definitely a bit different and it was tempting to pick the Optimist up and put them on our 

bow!! The light hearted nature of the race was further demonstrated by the class flag being 

a Christmas tree and according to the Sailing Instructions ñProtests will he heard by Santa or 

not at all, but in all cases drinks for all must be bought before it would even be considered!ò 

In terms of the day itself there were 4 hardy sailors (Lynn and Jeff Roberts and Dan and 

Dean Gibbons) who ventured out with the boat rigged with GoPro video cameras to capture 

the carnage! There was the mandatory decoration of the boat with Christmas decorations 

including a tree and then we were off. There were some people who had taken decoration to 

the extreme and outclassed even ñTigerò!! The sun was shining and the wind a nice 14 

knots, a huge contrast to the previous 3 weeks and as it now appears the following 2 as 

well. With a beat out of the harbour along the main channel up to Spit Sand Fort the boat 

was going well and we were holding our ground against all other boats.  

Daniel Gibbons  



There was only one which disappeared over the horizon and that was a Dart 18 Cat.   

Rounding the Fort we decided the only option was to get the kite up apparently a surprise to 

many observers from the shore! As we zoomed back towards the entrance to the harbour, 

looking over our shoulder we spotted a big black cloud heading straight for us. It hit just as 

we crossed the finish line and got the kite down. With only 4 on board and a very tight 

reach, getting the kite down was tricky and we really needed our star spinnaker crew, Izzy 

Cramp, especially on the drop where I measured a whole 3ò of the spinnaker which were not 

actually wet having been in the water. The clouds bought hail as well as lots of wind so it 

looked a bit like a white Christmas by the time we got back to the pontoon!  

A prize giving was held at Portsmouth Sailing Club which we attended and were awarded 

certificates for competing. On the return though we were all shocked to discover a number 

of swimmers all getting changed on the pontoon, as Lynn put it, she got a free shot!! If  

people though we were mad I have no idea what they would think of these swimmers!  

A race definitely to consider doing in future years and maybe we could get a few more    

Contessas out next year.  

2014 Footnote from Lynn  

Yes Hungry Tiger did do the same thing this year, although it was just Jeff and I on board 

this time, and a reminder that sometimes winter sailing can be fun!  

We had a beautiful sunny day a few more cruisers out and Sir Robin Knox Johnston joining  

in on the fun. A quick dash round Spit Sand Fort again, and then back to Portsmouth Sailing 

Club for mulled wine and mince pies and the results as per the unique Hot Turkey rules 

which have no bearing on the results on the water!  



 

New Cruising Rep -  Mike Sellers  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

Hello everyone.  

 
I have known the Contessa 32 since 1980 when my parents bought ñContessa Biancaò and 

kept her in Plymouth. We enjoyed 3 -4 years of cruising on both sides of the English channel 

and one to Spain (my parents were teachers) before I flew the nest and went off to        

University.  

 

Since then, my sailing has been up and down in more than one sense. Iôve owned a few 

boats of various sizes: an old Express dinghy  which promptly sank the first time I took it for 
a sail, a Laser 4000 which I raced with a mate in the late 90s, a J24 which I raced in and 

around South Carolina and an RS700 which was my attempt at a mid - life crisis and proved 

simply too much for me. Iôve also taken my family on a few wonderful charter holidays to 

Turkey, Croatia and the British Virgin Islands.  

 

Looking back, the combination of racing with mates and charter holidays in hot waters 
comes across as a craftily constructed campaign so by the time it was 2010, my wonderful 

wife, Julie (who had not known sailing before meeting me), believed that its biggest       

challenge was avoiding sunburn. So she was the one pushing for us to buy a yacht in 2010 

when our sons (William and Oliver) started dropping out of the RYAôs youth dinghy racing 

programme which had dominated our weekends (and cash flow)  for the previous 7 years.  

 

My father had passed away several years earlier and I think it was my memories of him and 
sailing with him in ñContessa Biancaò that meant I only ever really considered the Contessa 

32. What appealed to me was its value for money (my fatherôs influence again), the legen-

dary seaworthiness and the fact that it offered one -design fleet racing in the Solent, in -

company cruises through the association and effortlessly safe 2 -up cruising. Contrary to 

many contemporary sailors, I actually like the fact that I can brace myself like a human 

bulkhead inside the boat with a hand on each grab rail and my feet squarely on the cabin 
sole. So it was that I found myself shaking hands with Keith Feltham and taking ownership 

of ñLôAquarelleò in November 2011. She had been the La Rochelle boat show Contessa in 

1977 and had spent most of her life on lake Geneva. We have since kept her at Wicormarine 

which is about 1hr from our house near Oxford.  



 

 

And so I now find myself in the role of cruising rep. for the association. Iôm still not sure how 

it happened but I do have a vague recollection of mentioning my desire to help during a 

drunken chat with George Isted after a dayôs hard racing off Portsmouth last summer. 

 

Iôm still figuring out what the role entails and Iôm keen to hear from all members about what 

you think it means. We will be sending out a survey soon so we can understand more about 

what sort of events you like. But for now, it looks like weôll run 2015 in a similar way to    
recent years, albeit with a couple of small changes. Firstly, we felt that the spring seminar 

(held in Lymington for the last 2 years) should take a year off. Secondly, the association is 

keen to encourage wider participation at the racing weekends which Mark Oliver and Jess 

Hogarth do such a great job organising.  
 

This doesnôt mean that people should feel compelled to come racing. The idea is to take   

advantage of the organised social events, discounted berthing and the chance to meet other 

Contessa owners and crews. Everyone is welcome and if we get enough takers, we could 

easily organise some relaxed there & back style, cruiser - racing for those not confident or not 

crewed -up enough to join the out -and -out racers  

 

Note from Lynn, we thought weôd also like to  introduce Mikes wife Julie to you as well! 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

So the events calendar for 2015 currently looks thus:  



Iôm conscious that I might be missing some events that people have organised elsewhere in 

the UK. If you would like the association to advertise these, please let me know. Likewise if 

you have any suggestions that you'd like to share before the survey comes out.  

 

Happy new year and fair breezes on your voyages wherever they may be.  

 
Mike Sellers  

mikebsellers@gmail.com  

07554 413429  

09-10 May Royal Southern, Hamble 
(May regatta) 

Co32 weekend 1 

23-25 May Bembridge & TBD 
(Late Spring rally) 

Sat: meet up for BBQ 
Sun: cruise in company followed 
by safari supper / meal out 

06-07 Jun Royal Corinthian, Cowes 
(Tiny Mitchell regatta) 

Co32 weekend 2 

13-14 Jun Royal Lymington 
(RLymYC regatta) 

Co32 weekend 3 

20-21 Jun Newtown 
(Summer solstice rally) 

Byo BBQ or safari supper depend-
ing on weather (watch the shortest 
night flash by) 

27 Jun Island SC Round the Island Race 

11-12 Jul Cowes - Poole - Cowes 
(Overnight in Poole) 

Co32 weekend 4 

24-26 Jul Royal Solent YC 
(Tattinger regatta) 

Co32 weekend 5 

Jul - Aug 
(TBD) 

Cruise in Company 
(Organised by Guy Darby) 

1-2 weeks to the SW 

05-06 Sep RAF YC, Hamble 
(Battle of Britain regatta) 

Co32 weekend 6 

18-20 Sep Royal London YC, Cowes National Championships 

03-04 Oct End of Season rally 
(Class Captainôs) 

Lymington 

05-06 Dec Xmas rally 
(Organised by George Isted) 

Cowes 

mailto:mikebsellers@gmail.com


What we did in our Summer Holidays  

By James & Ben Coleman (with help from Mummy & Daddy)  

We always spend some of our summer holiday on our boat. We like our boat she is a      

Contessa 32 called ñCaramor IIò. Mummy and Daddy have had her a long time since before 
we were born. They say sailing with us on board is a bit different to what they used to do.  

When we are on the boat we both sleep in the forepeak. It is very cosy especially when we 

close the curtain to the heads ï then Mummy and Daddy canôt see what we are doing. In the 

forepeak we have to share a quilt which sometimes we fight about, especially at bedtime. 

Then Mummy and Daddy get cross and shout at us to be quiet. Sometimes we are.  

We like being on our boat especially when we go sailing with our friends Callum and Finley. 

Their boat is also a Contessa 32 and is called ñConcertoò. We went on holiday with 

ñConcertoò this summer and we went to France. Crossing the English Channel means a long 

time at sea which is a bit boring. Itôs good if you can fall asleep especially if you can do this 

in Mummy or Daddyôs lap. They seem to like this. We were all seasick. Its not nice being 

seasick but being seasick sat on Mummy or Daddyôs lap is not so bad. They seem to like this 

a lot less.  

Unless its night - time we always wake up just as we arrive at our destination. This year we 

sailed from Bembridge, England to Cherbourg in France. James and Daddy put up the little 

French ensign at the mast. When we got into the marina at Cherbourg a dolphin swam 

alongside, around and dived right under the front of the boat. It was a very friendly dolphin 

and it showed us all the way into our berth. It jumped up and squeaked at us before diving 

down and swam round and round the pontoon, scaring Mummy, whilst ñConcertoò arrived 

next to us. Awe -some!  

When we are in the same marina as Callum and Finley we go fishing together off the      

pontoon. You never know what you might catch! If you have a crab line ï the best sort are 

the ones with the little net bags ï you can catch crabs. Bembridge and Yarmouth are the 

best places for catching crabs in the Solent. When we went to France this summer we 

caught lots of crabs at a place called St Vaast. There were some really big ones being 

unloaded from the fishing boats on the quay. Massive Lobsters too! We saw a really HUGE 

dead spider crab by the lock gate after the tide had gone out.  

The other thing you can catch from the pontoon is fish. You need a net for this, itôs good if 

you have a string from the net pole tied onto you or onto a cleat on the pontoon. That way 

you wonôt lose it in the water. With a net you can catch shrimps, prawns, little crabs and  

little fish. The best places are round the blocks that the pontoon floats on or the tall pillars 

that they go and up and down on with the tide. In Portsmouth we caught a tiny pipefish.  

 



When youôre fishing from the pontoon its important to wear your lifejacket as you can  

sometimes get too excited by fishing to take care not to fall in. This year only James fell in 

and he was quickly pulled out by Daddy and Karen from ñConcertoò 

Itôs hard to know when you get to a new marina whether itôs going to be good for crabs or 

fish. When we went to Courseulles it wasnôt very good for either. But we met a man on the 

beach who had a really big net that he was using to catch shrimps. We helped him sort out 

his catch each time he pulled up his net.  He put the big shrimps into a little bag on his belt 

and threw the small ones back. James caught a small cat fish on the sand as the tide went 

out. It went out a long way right past the end of the piers at the entrance to the harbour.  

When we are sailing Mummy does the fishing ï we have a line with a dive plane that we tow 

from the back of the boat. This can be very good at catching Mackerel which are good to eat 

and their heads can be good crab bait.  

Although fishing from the pontoon is fun and we could do it all day sometimes Mummy and 

Daddy make us go to places in the towns near the marinas. Mummy seems to go shopping a 

lot, mostly for food which is ok as sometimes she buys nice treats for us if weôre good. When 

Daddy goes shopping we donôt get treats but sometimes there are interesting things to look 

at, although weôre not allowed to touch them. 

 


